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Dear folks at HRM by Design . 

 

  

 

My Name is Michaell Cuvelier and I live in the North End of Halifax . My daughter is the 5th 

generation Cuvelier to grow up in the beautiful North End . 

 

I have always taken an interest in my community and hopefully will have the opportunity to 

continue and encourage my daughter to do the same . 

 

Some of the community interests I am involved in are , Chair of the St Joseph's A McKay 

Elementary School Advisory Council , St Margaret's of Scotland Parish Council, Ward 5 

Community Center, Needham Center, Highland Park Junior High School Advisory Council  , 

Mulgrave Park Tenancy Association, Needham Center, North End Community Circle Etc. 

 

I have also been attending the series of public meetings regarding the HRM by Design Center 

Plan . I was interested in both the Agricola / Gottingen Corridor as well as the Young and Robie 

Corridor as I see both areas as my neighbourhood . 

 

Let me first start by expressing my disappointment in the process of the first round of meetings . 

The MC had went through the series of events that lead to the Center plan and essentially 

suggested that this was the only option we had if we wanted to survive as a vibrant city . We 

then broke out into several smaller groups where there was a mix of opinions . The groups 

consisted of a few , and a mean a few concerned citizens , some folks who it was quite apparent 

had just moved to Halifax and a large number of developers chomping at the bit to encounter 

any type of resistance to this " Developer Friendly Plan ". The questions that were asked to each 

individual group where very directive and narrow . What do you see as the making of a good 

street. This sort of question , like any of the" Imagine " questions pretty much quickly spun into 

a mashing of ideas and in my opinion really didn't answer anything pertaining to what the HRM 

potentially wanted to know . Much like showing people a picture of a beautiful garden and then 

breaking into groups and asking what we would like to see in a garden . Never actually 

suggesting that we our potentially going to tear up someone's lawn to create this garden. It may 

not have been intentionally meant to be trickery , but certainly came across as such . To say the 

least as a citizen of the HRM it was far from a comfortable experience . 



 

After the first round of meetings I began contacting councillors and community members and 

tried to find out why there were so few people attending these meetings . As usual they just 

were simply not aware of the meetings and if they were they were not aware of the magnitude 

or potential outcome of these meetings . I myself and several other members in the community 

then made a grave effort to get as many folks informed as possible about the next meetings . 

Through email , posting notes and in some cases door to door delivery there were a large 

number of letters circulated . As a citizen and tax payer I struggle with why this had to happen 

this way . Why, for the exception of one HRM Councillor , did the citizens have to make such 

efforts to inform the public . YES the meetings were in the local paper for at least one day and 

on the HRM Web site however it obviously was not effective and the HRM should have 

recognized that with such low numbers of representation at the first series of meetings. If I 

wanted to change the height or width of my front step there would be a process in place that 

would far outweigh the process that this Center Plan has shown thus far . Something is not quite 

right with that ! 

 

  

 

When I attended the second round of meetings things looked a little bit different . Some of the 

entire plan and in particular the process was met with questions of concern and in some cases 

opposition . I did agree with the most of the concerns raised . My only fear is they were taken in 

the wrong light of the situation and may have come across as being NIMBY and perhaps just 

belly aching about any amount  of change that folks are often opposed to . I either personally 

know our at least know of the folks that spoke with concerns about this Plan and in particular 

the process and these are the folks who have been involved with many HRM projects in regards 

to process and public input with everything from HRM by Design , Heritage issues and housing . 

So I would hope that these concerns are taken very seriously and those folks are shown the 

respect that they deserve.  

 

I do believe that the difference in turn out between the 2 meetings was a results of the efforts of 

one Councillor and some concerned citizens .Not the HRM. 

 

  

 

It was very troubling to see the reaction to and the way the questions were answered by staff 

when folks spoke out against some of the issues that the new developing would create . This 

makes a person take the option that when concerning developers and new development they 

always act as if there were no people or communities there before they got there and that they 

will learn to adjust. And the way the locals have been existing is sub-standard to what the new 

development will offer.   

 

  

 



As I have already noted the low turnout and manner in which the meetings were held may have 

been carried out to some degree backwards . The first meeting folks were informed of the Plan , 

then asked what they would like to see as far as a Street design and I will add had one hour to 

do that with somebody time watching ! Then at the second meeting we were updated as to 

what we had said the first meeting and asked if we had comments . There were a very few 

comments supporting the findings of the first meeting however even more comments/ concerns 

in relation to the plan as a whole and Staff seemed surprised . Surprised when citizens are 

allocated a maximum of 2 hours to voice concerns in public and of course as many sticky notes 

and email as you care to write or send . I am not sure how it could have been done differently I 

just see that approach as rolling over anything it your path . AND to try and make something of 

any public input with so many areas and so many concerns and unanswered questions and wrap 

it all up in just 5 weeks . Pretty unrealistic to think there will be any detail or worth for such huge 

decisions. 

 

  

 

These are the concerns I have with the actual Center Plan : 

 

  

 

Protecting Existing Neighbourhoods . Although the Plan does in some cases appear to keep 

designated ( PALE ) areas out of the developing corridor it also allows those same 

neighbourhoods to be bordered by as many as 12 storey buildings in some cases . So where 

they are now bordered by a 2 storey building , commercial or residential after the plan is 

implemented they will be looking at potentially 12 storeys . In some cases there are small 

neighbourhoods or streets that are occupied with 2 storey houses and business' and are 

currently zoned at C2 . These areas already have the go ahead to build bigger and the plan will 

maybe help cap the height to 10 -12 storeys . I don't see that as protecting neighbourhoods . I 

see it as trying to control development . In other words if we are able to change the Zoning for 

the entirety of one of Halifax's largest city blocks why can't we change the zoning of some of 

these smaller C2 lots and actually protect that street or neighbourhood ?? 

 

Part of the definition of protecting something is to protect against LOSS . In some cases that 

would be the LOSS of a neighbourhoods privacy and quality of living . 

 

There are more than a few area where this would happen . One is the plot of land inside of 

Young St, Robie St and Kemp Rd as far North as Stairs St . The Center plan wants to allow that 

area to be developed as high as 10 -12 storeys . Those people living on the Robie St side from 

Young all the way to possibly  Stairs Street would now be looking at a wall . And with that 

portion of Robie to the Bridge approach there would be no nice little sidewalk markets as it is 

essentially the Highway ! So we are willing to protect the existing neighbourhoods as long as it 

does not interfere with the growth needed in the Core  Corridor areas ! Kind of make it sound 

like we are saying one thing with 2 different meanings . Very concerning. 

 



This was also very evident with the Agricola/ Gottingen Corridor as far as the streets of Maitland 

and in that area . A question was raised at the last meeting in regards to Heritage properties in 

that neighbourhood and how many are and how many should be . The answer was simply if it 

falls in the designated area for development it is going to be open for demolition ! Shame on us 

to allow this to happen. 

 

   

 

Heritage Properties .  In this entire plan there has been no designation for maintaining or adding 

any Heritage Properties or neighbourhoods . It seems to be all up for grabs . For a city that will 

not allow a developer to construct anything that will obstruct a Harbour View from Citadel Hill . 

There has been thousands of hours spent by mostly volunteers who have done a great job of 

trying to keep things protected that tell the story of Halifax and perhaps a time when things 

were different than they are today and this plan has no place for that type of unproductive 

idealism . I really would like to see this taken into consideration . 

 

  

 

Vehicular Traffic.  At both meetings held for both North End areas the question continued to 

surface " what about Traffic `. I myself was concerned what the short and long term plan to deal 

with traffic . The answer that we are not taking any traffic issues into consideration at this time is 

simply silly ! For whatever reason we are in the HRM still very addicted to vehicles and 

regardless of how we want to imagine  vehicle free streets that is again simply a very long way 

off .  

 

The development plans for Young St are by no means horrible . That portion of the Street could 

defiantly use a makeover and be developed to a degree but it is also the extension of the 

Bicentennial Highway leading down town . With no residence and only business` on that portion 

of Young St today it is most times grid lock . 

 

With us not wanting to give up are cars as fast as we would like there lies the issues of parking . 

With a bicycle lane slated for some of these area there will simply be NO parking for some of 

the business` that we would want to attract . I don`t think pretending it`s not an issue is the 

correct approach . 

 

  

 

School Planning.    Currently there are 2 public elementary schools that service these 2 North 

End Area Corridors . Joseph Howe Elementary , on the corner of Maynard and Charles St and St 

Joseph`s Alexander McKay Elementary School on Russell Street just below Gottingen . There are 

potential processes working to close both of those Elementary Schools and construct a new 

Elementary School on the current Imagine Bloomfield . I have not been in favour of this 

idea/plan for a list of reasons . Now with the sheer magnitude of the planning for development , 

building height and density of this area I am concerned that the proper communications 



between the HRSB , Imagine Bloomfield and city planners is not taking place or if is merely one 

party telling another party what they want to hear so all parties achieve their own goal. Both of 

these Schools are in low density neighbourhoods and are relatively out of arms way of traffic 

and high density , exactly where an elementary school should be . Not on the corner of a high 

rise , high density, mixed business residential area . One would have to agree! 

 

  

 

Density and Building Height.   One would be foolish to think that with our need for development 

that we can accommodate population growth we are looking at with 2 and 3 and even 4 storey 

structures. As most of the people who commented at the public meetings most people are not 

against development , myself included . However I feel strongly that we also do not need 20-22 

storey buildings in the areas I am writing about . If we allow these heights in core uptown areas 

then already we are trying to make a 8-12 storey building to be next door to a 2 storey 

neighbourhood of single dwellings . Any question of numbers in as far as projected population 

that was asked and answered came with a somewhat gray reply . So I am  not confident that we 

really know how many people will be moving into these area and at what rate . If the numbers 

are really high and we can fill every 20-22 storey building does that mean we have to or want to 

. I think it becomes a matter of greed and something called control .  

 

In core areas that have little or no current population such as the Young St area , I think 12 -16 

storey buildings would work and fit fine .As we move closer to single dwelling neighbourhoods 

size down to 8-6 storey structures . There is also nothing wrong in my mind with having a 4.5 

storey apartment complex on a single dwelling street as long as it fits and there and are not 

several of them . I have one on my street now and it works great ! What I think we should be 

cautious is right now the peninsula is a very desirable place to be if we over populate the 

peninsula it may not be such a desirable place . And that can happen very quickly .  

 

  

 

Affordable Housing/Living .  With the increase of population and density into any community 

there will be expected levels of need . Currently in the Northern Portion of the Peninsula there is 

a substantial number of citizens who require some sort of assistance . Everything from public 

funded housing , social assistance financial and otherwise to food banks . Those are the realities 

of our community . Although on the surface it may to some degree appear taken care of, the 

harsh reality is there is still an absolutely huge need for all of these services that are not being 

taken care in our current state. So one can only believe that with the increase of population and 

density in these area there will certainly be a need for the already stretched and strapped 

services that are made available to folks today . 

 

Another issue in regards to the increase of density is the fact that with new development there 

comes a cost . In other words to quote one of the speaker at the meetings " the only affordable 

housing is those houses already in place " . This is very true . The folks who are now living in 

rental houses on Agricola St are because they can afford to . The cost to the owner is reflective 



on the tenants rent . The houses are already paid for or are carrying small loan mortgages . 

When new construction is complete the cost of rent will without question increase . 

 

And with some folks getting by week to week they will likely need to make other arrangements . 

The picture painted that people will be able to live upstairs from where they work may be the 

case right now with the older infrastructure . But with million dollar building to be paid for that 

will be somewhat of a luxury . Folks will be forced to move to a more affordable arrangement . 

That location is likely not known right now . Again hardly protecting neighbourhoods . 

 

  

 

Green Space .  One element that has always been a non- issue in Halifax's North End has been 

the availability of open/ green space . Most single dwellings have backyards , the Hydrostone 

has large grassed boulevards , Fort Needham etc. With the Center Plan in its current state there 

is absolutely no mention of introducing green space . So we will just jump on the back of the 

green space that has been provided 100 years ago for a population that was a fraction of what 

we are looking to reach ? The plans for Young St alone warrant a substantial amount of green 

space for everything from children's play area to sports or even dog walking. I think that the 

folks living in a 20 storey building would have a much high standard of living if they had green 

space available to them their walk able communities.   

 

  

 

To be clear I am not opposed to developing some of these areas . I think with the proper 

controls in place the Young Corridor could turn out to be a fabulous street. I do have concerns 

about existing citizens getting stepped on or forgotten about during this process . Please listen 

to what their concerns are and make better efforts to reach out to these communities . Whether 

it is small town hall meetings, getting the elected councillors involved more or a quarterly 

newsletter with upcoming meetings or planning .  I do commend the HRM for recognizing that 

some change is needed to have our city excel again . I would like it to be in a more defined 

process and one that does not only favour developers . That being said I do not think the 

developers should be made out as bad guys . They are investors and are looking to see a return 

on their dollar. It is up to the city to make sure their investments are for the benefit of all 

involved and encourage them to plan with these communities in mind . There has been some 

very impressive development in the last couple of years . I hope that sets a standard for this Plan 

. Neighbourhood history and character must be maintained when looking at these 

developments . NOT just tall concrete/ brick buildings.      

 

  

 

In closing I would like to applaud the city planners and staff who have been working very hard 

these last several months on this project . Many of them I have come to know by name and have 

offered up ever answer that I think they could have . I was left with a lot of blank looks and" I will 

get back to you" comments. I don't think that that is reflective of their professionalism or 



knowledge of planning . I see it as they too are not sure how this is going work out . They were 

all very cooperative and supportive . I would also like to thank Councillor Watts for her 

responses , concern and advise on this plan . She was more than helpful and informative .  

 

I am very hopeful and know that the HRM are more than capable to turn this plan into 

something wonderful ! I do realize the urgency . However I do encourage you to slow down the 

Process. 

 

  

 

Regards 

 

Mike Cuvelier                 

 

 

ii. Submission # 2 

 

Mr. Austin French 

Manager of Community Development 

Halifax Regional Municipality 

Dear Mr. French: 

 

This letter is the response of the Heritage Trust of Nova Scotia to the material presented at the 

first two sets of public meetings on a proposal for a planning strategy for 11 partly commercial 

areas in the regional centre. The Trust asks staff to make substantial changes to the draft 

strategy. The Trust also asks staff to hold extensive and genuine public consultations before 

making any recommendations for changes to the existing strategies. 

The Trust asks for the following types of amendments: 

1. Changes to protect the registered heritage properties in the areas considered. 

2. Changes to protect potential heritage properties in these areas. 

3. Changes to protect potential heritage conservation districts. 

4. Changes to protect the context of heritage properties and heritage districts. 

5. Changes to protect the heritage character of the Regional Centre as a whole. 

These changes will be discussed in turn in the rest of this letter. 

 

Changes to protect the registered heritage properties 

We recommend that registered heritage buildings and potential heritage buildings be 

considered specially. If the zoning is changed to allow more intensive use, there is a risk that the 

land will be worth more for redevelopment than it is in its present use. Increases in heights or 

densities allowed would provide an incentive for someone to buy a registered heritage building, 



wait three years to tear it down, and then replace it by a much larger building. We would not 

want to see a zoning or height change trigger an application to demolish any of these buildings. 

The building envelope allowed in the future should be similar to the envelope of the present 

building. It is notable that on May 10, none of the staff members present were able to answer a 

simple question: How many registered  eritage properties are in the areas affected? Clearly staff 

has not given sufficient consideration to this issue. Here are ten registered heritage buildings 

included and our recommendations for each: 

1. Cornwallis Street Baptist Church, 5457 Cornwallis Street: The current zone is C2 with a 

50- 

foot limit. The draft proposal was mixed use with a 118-foot limit. This would create an 

incentive to demolish the Church. The Trust proposes that the height limit remain at 50 

feet. 

2. The provincially registered Hunter Forbes House, 2031 Creighton Street: This one-and-

ahalf- 

storey Georgian house is zoned R2 and has a 35-foot height limit. This site was not 

included at the April public information meeting, but had been added at the May 

meeting. Staff proposed a mixed use zone with a 72-foot height. The Trust requests that 

this area be taken back out of the area under consideration. The zoning should remain 

R2 and the height should remain 35 feet. 

3. Early Victorian Streetscape, 1478, 1480, 1484 and 1488-94 Carlton Street and 5950 

Spring 

Garden Road: These five houses are now zoned R2 with a 35-foot height limit. The April 

30 

proposal would zone the western parts of these properties as mixed-use, with a height 

limit 

of 64 m (210 ft). 5950 Spring Garden is a very important heritage building, two-and-a-

half 

storeys high, with a hipped roof and box dormer. It may be the earliest building in this 

area. 

The yards and ells are integral and important parts of the other properties, and should 

retain their current zoning and height limits. The western parts of these properties 

should 

be taken out of the area under consideration, as they were at the first public meeting. 

The 

35-foot height limit should be retained. 

4. William Barnstead House, 5945 Spring Garden Road: This two-storey house with a 

mansard 

roof is zoned R3. It is part of an attractive Victorian enclave at the northwest corner of 



Spring Garden and Carlton. The Trust recommends that the R2 zoning and 35-foot 

height 

limit of the properties to the north along Carlton Street be extended south to this 

property, 

in order to protect it. 

5. Garden Crest Apartments, 1544 Summer Street: This property is now subject to a 

development agreement, which protects the front façade and the form of this building. 

The 

property is already very densely developed. At the April 30 meeting, a proposed height 

of 

71 m (233 feet) was shown. This change would put the Garden Crest at risk. Buildings of 

this 

height would cast longer shadows on the Public Gardens. This property should remain 

under the control of the present development agreement. The eastern part of the 

Summer, 

Spring Garden, Carlton, Camp Hill block should be taken out of the area under 

consideration. 

6. Gold Cure Institute Building, 5969 College Street: This property is now zoned R3 with a 

50- 

foot height limit. The existing building covers much of the lot. No change was proposed 

at 

the first public meeting, but, at the second meeting, the height was proposed to be 

increased to 18.5 m (60.7 ft). This property and its neighbours near the corner of College 

and Robie should be taken out of the area under consideration. The 50-foot height limit 

should remain in place. 

7. The Forum, 2901 Windsor Street: This brick arena has a height of about 15 m. A height 

limit 

of 29 m was shown at the second public meeting. The Trust asks that the height limit be 

set 

at 15 m. 

 

Changes to protect potential heritage properties 

There are many buildings in the Regional Centre that deserve to be protected under the 

Heritage Property Act, but that have not yet been protected. Often their only protection 

has 

been the limits in the Land Use By-law. These buildings could be placed at risk if the 

height and 



density rules are changed to allow larger buildings. Buildings might be demolished 

before there 

is a chance to research their history and consider them for registration. Here is a partial 

list: 

1. The Old Mill Tavern, 200 Wyse Road. This building was constructed in 1869 by the 

Stairs 

family as the Dartmouth Ropeworks. This was one of the largest industrial complexes in 

the 

Maritimes, and supplied one-third of the Canadian market for binder twine. It continued 

in 

business until 1958. The height limit proposed in the second information meeting was 36 

m. 

A height similar to the height of the existing building would better protect this building. 

2. 2500 Creighton Street: A sister non-profit has made a substantial down payment on 

this lot 

as a future home of the Charles Morris building. This building was constructed in 1764 at 

the corner of Morris and Hollis Streets. It is the fourth oldest building in Halifax, and is 

owned by the Heritage Trust. We engaged in an extensive search for a future site for the 

building, and were attracted to this site because of its R2 zoning and the 35-foot height 

limit, which is similar to the height of our building. We were also attracted because of the 

presence of a series of compatible, Georgian cottages next door. We intend to seek 

municipal and provincial registration as soon as the building is moved. The proposal 

presented on May 10 would increase the height limit to 72 feet. We request that the R2 

zoning and 35-foot height limit be retained. 

3. 2474, 2476, 2494, and 2496 Creighton Street: These Georgian cottages, on the west 

side of 

Creighton Street, from Charles to Buddy Daye would make suitable neighbours for the 

Morris Office, and attracted us to this site. 2476 is a double house, with two gable 

dormers 

inset into the roof line. The other three are one-and-a-half storey cottages with dormer 

windows. The present zoning is R2, with a 35-foot height limit. This zoning was 

requested in 

the Peninsula North planning exercise. The May 10 proposal would increase the height 

limit 

to 72 feet and allow any residential use. This height would interfere with our hope to use 

solar heating for the extension of the Morris Building. We request that the zoning remain 

R2 

with a 35-foot height limit. 



4. 2390 Creighton Street: This two-storey house has a cut away corner at the intersection 

with 

Buddy Day Street, probably originally for a shop entrance. Over this corner is a box bay 

window. Dentil trim adorns the roofline. The R2 zoning and 35-foot height limit should 

be 

retained. 

5. 2365 Creighton Street: This two-storey, three-bay wide house has a transom over the 

door 

and dentils. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 60.7 feet. The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

6. 2355 Creighton Street: This one-and-a-half-storey, three-bay house has an oriel or 

Scottish 

dormer. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 60.7 feet. The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

7. 2331 Creighton Street: This two-storey house has a mansard roof, with dentils along 

the 

cornice and pilasters at the corners. The dormer windows have an unusual round--

arched 

roof-line. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 60.7 feet. The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

8. 2313 to 2327 Creighton Street: These two two-storey terrace houses have a total of 

seven 

units, with transoms over the doors. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot 

height 

limit to 60.7 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

9. 2307 Creighton Street/5531 Cunard Street: This striking corner house has a wrap-

around 

mansard roof. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. 

The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

10. 5534 and 5536 Cornwallis Street: This semi-detached, two-and-a-half-storey house 

has two 

oriel dormers. There is a corner cut for an entrance on the ground floor. The May 10 

proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and 

R2 

zoning should be retained. 

11. 2099 and 2101 Creighton Street: This attractive, two-storey, semi-detached house has 



projecting doors and bay windows at either end. The May 10 proposal would change the 

35- 

foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

12. 5539 Falkland Street: This one-and-a-half-storey corner house has a corner cut. The 

May 10 

proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and 

R2 

zoning should be retained. 

13. 5531 Falkland Street: This two-storey house has sidelights and a transom around the 

entrance, pilasters and a brick side wall. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot 

height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

14. 5529 Falkland Street: This one-and-a-half-storey house has a Scottish dormer, three 

bays, 

and a double door with sidelights and a transom. The May 10 proposal would change 

the 

35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be 

retained. 

15. 5525 Falkland Street: This one-and-a-half-storey cottage is four bays wide and has 

two 

dormers and a double door. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit 

to 

72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

16. 5516 Falkland Street: This one-and-a-half-storey cottage is three bays wide and has 

two 

dormers. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

17. 5522 Falkland Street: This two-storey cottage is three bays wide and has a double 

door with 

sidelights and an unusual twelve-paned transom. The May 10 proposal would change 

the 

35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be 

retained. 

18. 5526 Falkland Street: This one-and-a-half-storey cottage is three bays wide and has a 

dormers and a double door. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit 

to 

72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

19. 2053 Creighton Street: This two-storey corner cottage has an unusual trapezoid 

shape to 



match the angle of the streets. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height 

limit 

to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

20. 2051 Creighton Street: This two-storey home has attractive dentil trim. The May 10 

proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and 

R2 

zoning should be retained. 

21. 2041 Creighton Street: This one-and-a-half-storey cottage has three bays and a 

dormer 

window. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The 

existing 

height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

22. 2039 Creighton Street: This two-and-a-half-storey home has a mansard roof, with an 

arch 

over the windows, dentil trim, and double doors with a transom. The May 10 proposal 

would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and R2 zoning 

should be retained. 

23. 2013 Creighton Street: This two-and-a-half-storey home is three bays wide and has 

two 

dormers. The May 10 proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The 

existing height limit and R2 zoning should be retained. 

24. 5539 Cogswell Street: This two-and-a-half-storey home has Scottish dormers. The 

May 10 

proposal would change the 35-foot height limit to 72 feet. The existing height limit and 

R2 

zoning should be retained. 

25. 2224 Maitland Street: This tiny cottage has a salt-box roofline and a dormer window. 

The 

present height limit is 40 feet. The May 10 proposal would change this to 118 feet. The 

existing height limit should be retained. 

26. 2177-2179 Gottingen Street: The Georgian home of the Ark has brick nogging 

between the 

posts, the same construction technique as used in St. Paul’s Church and the Morris 

Building. 

It has a hipped roof and dormer windows. This may be one of Halifax’ oldest buildings. 

The 

present height limit is 50 feet. The May 10 proposal would change this to 118 feet. The 

existing height limit should be retained. 



27. 2136 Gottingen Street: Hal Forbes’ woodworking shop is extensively decorated with 

gingerbread. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or deceased and 

should not be increased to 95 feet. 

28. 2391 to 2395 Agricola Street: This symmetrical home above a shop has gingerbread 

trim 

and pilasters. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or decreased and 

should not be increased to 95 feet. 

29. 2399 Agricola Street: This two-storey home has pilasters, a porch with a transom and 

bay 

window above. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or decreased 

and 

should not be increased to 95 feet. 

30. 2425 Agricola Street: This narrow two-storey home is only two bays wide. It has 

pilasters, a 

transom and sidelights. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or 

decreased and should not be increased to 95 feet. 

31. 2427 and 2429 Agricola Street: This semi-detached, two-storey home has double 

doors with 

transoms. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or decreased and 

should 

not be increased to 95 feet. 

32. 2433 Agricola Street: This two-and-a-half-storey home has a mansard roof. This has a 

50- 

foot height limit, which should be retained or decreased and should not be increased to 

95 

feet. 

33. 2457 and 2459 Agricola Street: This two-storey semi-detached dwelling has pilasters, 

dentils 

and transoms. This has a 50-foot height limit, which should be retained or decreased and 

should not be increased to 95 feet. 

34. 2626 Agricola Street: This two-storey building has turrets and bay windows. It is now 

controlled only by the step back provisions of the C2 zone. The May 9 proposal would 

place 

a 72-foot height limit on the property. A lower height limit would be desirable. 

35. Bloomfield School, Agricola Street: The two older schools on this site have heritage 

value 

and should be considered for registration. The proposed height limit of 36 m should be 

lowered to about 15 m. 



36. 5963 College Street: A two-and-a-half-storey dwelling with a gable end and 

gingerbread 

trim. This now has a 50-foot height limit, which should not be increased to 60.7 feet. The 

present height limit should be retained. 

37. 5977 College Street: An early, three-storey apartment building from World War I, 

which 

appears in television advertisements. This now has a 50-foot height limit, which should 

not 

be increased to 60.7 feet. The present height limit should be retained. 

38. 5993 College Street: A two-storey corner dwelling has verandahs and gingerbread. 

This now 

has a 50-foot height limit, which should not be increased to 60.7 feet. The present height 

limit should be retained. 

39. 1377 Robie Street: A two-and-a-half-storey dwelling has bay windows and interesting 

shingle patterns. This now has a 50-foot height limit, which should not be increased to 

60.7 

feet. The present height limit should be retained. 

40. 1403 Robie Street: A three-storey Edwardian apartment building, Coburg Apartments, 

with 

classical pediments and pilasters. This now has a 35-foot height limit, which should not 

be 

increased to 210 feet. The present height limit should be retained. 

41. 5980 Spring Garden Road: A two-storey shop with projecting box bay windows. This 

now 

has a 35-foot height limit, which should not be increased to 210 feet. The present height 

limit should be retained. 

42. 5960-66 Spring Garden Road: A two-and-a-half-storey apartment with a projecting 

central 

section, dentils and ear mouldings. This now has a 35-foot height limit, which should not 

be 

increased to 233 feet. The present height limit should be retained. 

43. 5954 Spring Garden Road: An attractive two-and-a-half-storey dwelling with Scottish 

dormers. A classic “Halifax house”. This now has a 35-foot height limit, which should not 

be 

increased to 210 feet. The present height limit should be retained. 

44. 1538 Carlton Street: A two-storey house with a bay window and turret, a Mansard 

roof, 



dentils, a projecting entrance with transom and sidelights. The property is zoned R2 with 

a 

35-foot height limit. The proposed height limit of 233 feet would be an incentive to 

demolish this building. The 35-foot height limit should be retained. 

45. 1540 Carlton Street: A two-storey house with a bay window and transom. The 

property is 

zoned R2 with a 35-foot height limit. The proposed height limit of 233 feet would be an 

incentive to demolish this building. The 35-foot height limit should be retained 

46. 5953 Spring Garden Road: A spectacular two-and-a-half-storey corner house with 

two 

turrets and multiple bay windows. The proposed height limit of 233 feet would be an 

incentive to demolish this building. The 35-foot height limit of the properties to the 

north 

should be extended to this property. 

47. 6079 and 6081 Pepperell Street: A two-and-a-half-storey house with dormers at the 

front 

and side, with a closed in verandah and six-over-one windows. The property is zoned R2 

with a 35-foot height limit. The 35-foot height limit should be retained. 

48. 6143 Pepperell Street: An attractive house with a bay window, a front porch and 

dentil trim. 

The property is zoned R2 with a 35-foot height limit. The 35-foot height limit should be 

retained. 

Changes to protect potential heritage conservation districts 

The buildings on the east side of Creighton Street south of Buddy Daye Street and on 

both sides of Falkland Street should be part of the Citadel North conservation district 

that the 

Trust proposed to Council a decade ago. The present height limits and R2 zoning should 

be 

retained. 

The buildings on the west side of Creighton Street between Buddy Daye Street and 

Charles Street, as well as Victoria Hall, should be part of the Bloomfield conservation 

district 

that we proposed to Council a decade ago. The present 35-foot height limits and R2 

zoning 

should be retained. 

The consultants on HRMbyDesign, phase 1, recommended that the Vernon-Jubilee area 

be considered as a potential heritage conservation district. This area includes the north 

side of 



Pepperell Street, which is part of the Peninsula Centre Planning Strategy. This area 

should 

retain its present zoning and height limits. It should be removed from the Quinpool 

Road area. 

HRMbyDesign, phase 1, also recommended that the Riding Ground, north of Quinpool 

Road, be considered as a heritage conservation district. The south side of Yale Street is 

an 

integral part of this district, and is part of the Peninsula North Planning Strategy. This 

area 

should be excluded from the Quinpool Road commercial area and should retain its R2 

zoning 

and 35-foot height limit. 

The buildings in the block bounded by Carlton, Spring Garden, Robie and College Streets 

should be considered as a potential conservation district or part of a conservation 

district. As 

was seen above, most of these buildings are registered or merit individual registration. 

The 

height limits should be maintained at the present values. 

The two sides of Agricola Street should be considered as a potential heritage 

conservation 

district. The present height limits should be retained. 

These areas are now providing affordable housing and they also provide good continuity 

with 

the adjacent residential neighbourhoods. In some cases the owners requested the 

present 

zoning. If there is a change in zoning, there is a risk that the affordable housing will be 

torn 

down and replaced by a vacant lot or by commercial space, or by expensive housing. As 

we 

noted, the most affordable housing is the housing that already exists. New affordable 

housing 

now being constructed is in the two- to four-storey range. We believe that it is 

mathematically 

impossible to provide affordable housing in a new high rise. 

 

Changes to protect the context of heritage properties and heritage districts 

The proposed changes would also allow someone to buy a property next to a heritage 



building and build a much taller building, ruining the context of the heritage building, 

and 

ruining the enjoyment of the heritage property owner. 

The Trust recommends that properties adjacent to registered heritage properties or 

potential heritage properties have rules that are compatible with the heritage properties. 

These 

heritage buildings have been scored on their architectural merit. Basing new design on 

these 

excellent examples will assist in providing a sense of continuity. It will provide a 

harmonious 

character for each area, which will contribute to the image and identity of the area. Some 

adjacent heritage properties, as well as those listed above, are the 12 Apostles, 

(Churchfield 

Barracks) 2046-2068 Brunswick Street; 5415-5425 Portland Place (Walden Square); 

Maitland 

Terrace, 2085-2093 Maitland Street; St. George’s Church and Hall, 2222 Brunswick Street; 

Victoria Hall; the east and west Carlton Streetscapes, between College and Spring 

Garden, and 

the Public Gardens. 

a. Street wall setback and height should be consistent with adjacent heritage buildings. 

b. Side and rear wall heights should be consistent with adjacent heritage buildings. 

c. Angle planes should be consistent with heritage buildings. All four sides of the 

building 

envelope should be considered in a three-dimensional approach. Access to sunlight for 

solar 

heating is essential. 

d. Height limits must be sensible. Remember the height limit on the Brickyard site, set 

relative 

to the cupola of St. George’s Church. The same three-and-a-half-storey height limit 

should 

apply to the block bouonded by Cornwallis, Maitland, Prince William and Gottingen 

Streets 

as now applies to the Brickyard site. The same logic applies. St. George’s Church is a 

piece of 

architecture of international significance. 

e. It would not be fair to the owners of heritage buildings, for example on Carlton Street, 

if an 

18-storey high rise is allowed to constructed at their backyard fence. 



f. The street wall height is very important in determining the compatibility of various 

buildings 

in a streetscape. It would be better to use wording parallel to the wording of Land Use 

Bylaw 

provision 43G in point 9 below. Where there is a registered heritage building, this 

should set the standard for other buildings on the block. 

g. Minimum Street Wall Height: It would be better to base this on existing buildings in 

the 

same block. The registered heritage properties at the corner of Spring Garden Road and 

Carlton Street would not comply with this rule. 

h. The small stepback and great height of proposed towers would contribute to a canyon 

effect. It would be better to use the stepback provisions from the downtown portion of 

Spring 

Garden Road. 

i. Side Walls and Side Stepbacks: Where an existing building also abuts a side lot line, the 

maximum sidewall height of a new building should be the height of this abutting 

building. 

This would be consistent with the snow load provisions of the National Building Code. 

j. Side stepbacks should ensure that sunlight is able to reach buildings to the north, east 

and 

west. A 45-degree angle should apply. Applying the angular planes only to the back of a 

building is a two-dimensional approach. A three-dimensional approach would be better. 

The sun angle is 45 degrees at midday on the spring and fall equinoxes in Halifax; this 

may 

be the origin for the 45 degree angle. However, at the winter solstice, when the warming 

rays of the sun are most needed, the sun in Halifax does not exceed an angle of 22 

degrees 

above the horizon. HRM should consider a lower angle where there is a property to the 

north, west or east of the subject property. This would protect the neighbour’s access to 

sunlight. 

k. The SW corner of Falkland and Gottingen is now a small landscaped park and a 

business in a former home. The May 10 proposal is 118 feet right next to the Georgian 

cottages on Falkland Street. The present park should be retained and the height limit on 

the 

abutting property should remain as 50 feet. 

l. The rest of the west side of Gottingen, from Falkland to Cogswell: Now the Salvation 

Army and an office building, zoned C2 with a 50-foot limit. The May 10 proposal would 

increase the height to 210 feet, right behind the Forbes House. The height limit should 



remain 50 feet. 

m. The west side of Maitland, from Cornwallis to Portland Place. Now used for parking, 

this is zoned R3 with a 40-foot limit. The proposal is residential with a 118-foot limit. This 

would be across the street from the Georgian office building, Maitland Terrace, a 

registered 

heritage property. The existing height limit should be retained. 

n. 5426 Portland Place: This arena converted to office space is zoned C2 and the height is 

limited to about 65 feet by a viewplane. The May 10 proposal was 72 feet. This is across 

from Walden Square and right behind the 12 Apostles. Both of these are registered 

heritage 

properties. There should be stepback provisions to ensure that light reaches the rear of 

the 

12 Apostles. 

o. NW corner of Cogswell and Brunswick: This is the former Trinity Church, turned into a 

parking lot by Templeton Properties. This is zoned C2. The height on most of the 

property is 

limited by a viewplane. The SE corner of the lot is outside the viewplane, so height would 

depend on the present stepback rules, and would take some time to calculate. Staff 

proposes mixed use and 256 feet. This would be a very strange looking building, and 

would 

dominate the 12 Apostles. The height on the whole property should be about 72 feet. 

p. Building line: The proposal is that there be a distance of 4.5 m (15 ft) from the curb to 

the 

front of each building. On Gottingen Street, buildings are now set back only 3.7 m from 

the 

curb. To require an increased setback for new buildings on Gottingen or Agricola Streets 

would be a mistake. The fairly consistent streetwall of today would be replaced by a 

higgledy-piggledy juxtaposition of new and old setbacks, which would be less attractive. 

Since the project wants to “protect the unique characteristics” of these areas, it would 

make more sense to base the proposed building line on the existing building lines. Here 

is a 

statement from the present Land Use By-law that could be adapted: “43G(1) For any R-1 

or 

R-2 use constructed after 14 October 1982 in the "Peninsula Centre", "South End", or 

"Peninsula North Areas", the minimum front yard shall be the front yard of the majority 

of 

residential buildings fronting on the same side of the same block in which the building is 

to 



be constructed. For the purposes of measuring, existing front yard dimensions shall be 

rounded to the nearest foot.”This statement should be adopted in all areas. 

 

Changes to protect the heritage character of the Regional Centre as a whole. 

One of the weaknesses of the proposed approach is that it intends to promote 

affordable 

housing, but in fact would give incentives to destroy affordable housing and replace it by 

new, 

higher-cost housing. Many of the heritage buildings are used for housing, and their 

neighbours 

are too. 

The west side of Gottingen from Cunard to Falkland has some new construction and 

renovations under the current C2 zone with a 50-foot height limit. The May 10 proposal 

was a 

95-foot height limit. This would be too high for the heritage area on Creighton Street. 

The NE corner of Gottingen and Cogswell, including Staples and the Propeller Brewery, 

is now zoned C2 with a 50-foot height limit. This height limit should be retained, or 

perhaps 

increased to 72 feet, but not to 233 feet. 

The owners of the houses at the corner of Agricola and Roberts Streets requested that 

these Georgian-style buildings be zoned R2 with a 35-foot height limit in the Peninsula 

North 

planning exercise. This zone and height limit should be retained. 

The current neighbourhood plans and land use by-laws on the Peninsula and in 

Dartmouth should not be replaced. Instead, any new plan should be in addition to these 

plans, 

in the same way that the Regional Plan is in addition to the neighbourhood plans. 

The neighbourhoods in peninsular Halifax and Dartmouth are varied. Neighbourhoods 

were built at different times, with different lot sizes, building heights and setbacks. Over 

the 

years between 1978 and 2000, neighbourhood plans were developed to recognize, 

celebrate 

and protect those differences. People worked long and hard to prepare the 

neighbourhood 

plans we have today. There are good reasons for all the clauses in those plans. We 

should not 

throw that away. We should not throw out the baby with the bath water. We need to 

build on 



what we have, not start from scratch. 

We recommend that there be a realistic assessment of demand over the time frame 

intended for the design rules to hold. This should include residential demand and retail 

demand. We recommend that this be compared to a calculation of the capacity of the 

envelopes proposed by staff. There is a lot of vacant or underutilized land in the core. 

The proposal needs to consider what makes commercial streets successful: preventing 

street blight, access, safety, doors and windows on the street, customer parking at the 

rear at 

grade. 

New building envelopes need to be well thought out, well justified and consistent in 

order to command respect and be durable. The proposed rules appear to allow high 

rises with 

no set of rules for places where they might be located. Staff should have a clear set of 

rules for 

refusing high rises where they are not appropriate, for example near heritage buildings. 

Staff 

should not be misled by claims that extra height is needed to make a project viable. 

Most new 

construction in the areas considered is low and medium rise. Land costs are a small 

fraction of 

the cost of development in these areas. 

The process for considering the amendments should be improved. Written material 

should be sent to residents in advance. The staff presentation should be short and stick 

to a 

factual description of the new proposal and the existing rules. More than two nights of 

meetings are needed for each area. Detailed area planning committees should be set up. 

The 

present detailed area plans were set after intensive public consultation, and should be 

given 

greater weight and respect. 

This procedure for reviewing the proposed plan is greatly inferior to that used in 

developing the present neighbourhood plans. Then proposals were distributed to the 

neighbours in advance of each meeting, so people could read them and come with 

questions 

and comments. Staff presentations were shorter and to the point. Citizens were allowed 

more 

time to comment. Some came with briefs they read with a number of concerns. There 

was back 



and forth about contentious issues and in some cases a consensus was reached. Most of 

the 

time was allotted to the public and everyone heard what everyone else had to say. The 

public 

meeting was held by a Planning Advisory Committee, which then considered what 

everyone 

had to say and asked staff to make changes. 

The east side of Maynard Street, from Charles to Buddy Daye is now zoned C2 with a 

50-foot height limit. C2 allows residential and commercial, and both types of use are 

present 

here. The May 10 proposal is that it be residential, with a 72-foot height limit. The extra 

height 

would limit our ability to use solar heating for the Morris building and extension. 

Generrally, 

the 50-foot height limit on commercial areas of Agricola Street should be retained to 

keep the 

charm of this street. 

At the SW corner of Maynard and North, there are small houses now zoned R2 with a 

35-foot height limit. This limit should be retained. 

The core is not a distinct entity. It is obviously two separate geographic pieces of 

similar size (Peninsula, and Dartmouth within the Circumferential). The two main regional 

retail 

centres are large mall clusters at the opposite edges of the 'core'. The residential areas 

do not 

share cohesive characteristics. The downtown is eccentric - it is hard to get to from the 

Dartmouth side (unless you have a short walk to the ferry). 

The core corridors are the subject of the current design effort. But what are they? 

Most are 'heritage routes' they are the main cross town or radial routes established in 

the first 

motorised transport era. Let’s compare some: 

i) Gottigen and Agricola have narrow lots, fronted by low wooden buildings. They can 

be entry area for businesses that have modest space needs and rely on low overheads. 

They also cater to the local area. 

ii) Spring Garden at Robie is essentially a niche cafe/service area that draws foot traffic 

from the university/hospital zone. 

iii) Pleasant street is a failed urban strip mall environment. 

iv) The Forum and Young Street is a cluster of community event spaces and a mix of 

strip malls and single storey street front businesses on a through corridor. 



v) Quinpool is a major radial traffic corridor with a mix of retail (mall, specialist, ethnic 

cafes 

etc). It is commercially successful and transitioning to a student retail and entertainment 

strip. 

They do not share much in common - so does a common 'design process' make sense? 

What are the conditions for this to happen? The most obvious is sufficient demand. It 

must be 

more profitable to build to the design envelope in a reasonable period of time than to 

stay with 

the status quo or do any other allowed development. The design envelope must be 

perceived 

as lasting - not obvious in a document embedded in a process that specifically caters to 

periodic 

reflection and revision. 

How much evidence has been presented that there is the necessary commercial frontage 

demand? Indeed is there any realistic assessment of demand over the time frame 

intended for 

the design rules to hold? 

 

We ask you to consider these matters before the next draft is presented. 

 

Sincerely, 

Phil Pacey 

Chair HRM Committee 

Heritage Trust 

6269 Yukon Street 

Halifax, B3L 1E9 

422 8814 
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